
	Children’s Trust Board


	[image: image1.jpg]children and merton
young people








Notes of the meeting on 5 May 2017

ATTENDANCE:

	Yvette Stanley - Chair
	Director of Children, Schools and Families, LBM
	YS

	Julia Groom 
	Consultant, Public Health 
	JG

	Claire Carroll 
	Clinical Business Unit Manager, CLCH 
	CC

	Carla Chandler
	Executive Headteacher, Melbury College  (secondary school rep)
	CCh

	Barnabas Shelbourne
	Strategic Lead for Children, Youth and Family Work, YMCA 
	BS

	Jeremy Walsh
	Service Director, SWLSTG
	RM

	Melanie Monaghan
	Community Empowerment Network rep, MVSC
	MM

	Supt Phil Palmer
	Wimbledon Police
	PP

	Bev Giarraputo
	Vice Principal, South Thames Merton College 
	BG

	Celia Dawson 
	Headteacher, Cricket Green School – special school rep
	CD

	Christine Smith
	Headteacher, Benedict School
	CS

	Jane McSherry
	Assistant Director for Education 
	JM

	Naheed Chaudhry
	Head of Policy, Planning and Performance, LBM
	NC

	Keith Shipman (items 2 and 3)
	Education Inclusion Manager 
	KS

	Chelsea Renehan (item 3)
	Participation Manager 
	CR

	Sandra Garvey  
	Notetaker, LBM
	SG


APOLOGIES:
	Cllr Katy Neep 
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services 
	KN

	Paul Angeli
	Assistant Director for Children’s Social Care, LBM
	PA

	Chris Lee 
	Director of Environment and Regeneration
	CL

	Sue Henning 
	SEN Parent representative (Kids First)
	SHe

	Laura Wheeler
	SEN Parent representative 
	LW

	Alison Roberts 
	Deputy Head of Commissioning Operations, CCG
	AR

	Janet Lewis
	Divisional Director of Operations, CLCH
	JL

	Keith Makin 
	Chair, LSCB 
	KM

	Shelley Heffernan
	Clinical Business Unit Manager (job share), CLCH
	SHef

	Sarah Hannigan
	Head of Volunteering, MVSC
	SHa

	Vacancy
	JobCentre Plus, South London District
	


	Item
	
	Action

	1.
	Welcome & Apologies
	

	
	
Apologies were noted and introductions made.

	

	2. 
	Minutes of Last Meeting on 3 February 2017 and Matters Arising
	

	
	Great Weight Debate

SG undertook to amend the minutes to reflect that the highest number of consultation responses across London was from Merton residents.


The draft minutes were then agreed as a true and accurate record.

	SG

	3.
	CME Quality Assurance 
	

	
	KS explained the purpose of his report, which contains the annual review of the missing education processes. KS talked through the tracking process and the robust attendance system.

CC queried the on/off roll approach taken with regards to those children deemed as ‘at risk’ who have been out of education under 20 calendar days.  KS replied that in such cases a young person remains on roll.

A section on home education is included within the report.  KS said that whilst the LA has no power, there is a duty to evaluate that a child’s education at home is appropriate to their needs.  That said, there is, however, a degree of power with regards to those young people with EHCPs.

With regards to place planning and collective commissioning, KS explained that St Mark’s Academy run a service on behalf of schools to manage EAL Year 11 pupils.

Key points noted around multi agency tracking were as follows:
· There are less pupils in the system because attendance has improved;
· Special and PRU attendance figures are well about the national average;

· New legislation requires that the LA track the on and off rolling of all academies and Independent schools (circa 1,100), placing significant additional demands on the LA;

· S2S database (children off roll) has a clear up rate of 98.7% of 120 cases.

Issues raised:

· There is pressure on places for SEN pupils;

· There has been a significant increase in the number of children Educated Other Than At School (EOTAS) – there are more secondary than primary.

Members’ attention was drawn to the action plan within the report.

· Tracking is reviewed monthly and all cases are looked at; 

· There is a triangulation of information across agencies in place;  

· The Virtual School monitor Merton LAC children, including those outside of the borough;  

· There is a concern around collective faith groups home educating;

· It was thought helpful to provide PREVENT guidance to parents.


	

	4
	Participation 

	

	
	· KS and CR gave a presentation on Merton’s commitment to youth voice which highlighted: 

· partnerships across the Children’s Trust with examples;

· current practice;

· the challenges. 

It was noted that Young Merton Together is a useful tool to share what is going on within agencies.   JG mentioned that Health are currently setting up a Children’s Joint Commissioning Unit.  NC commented that there will be further discussion at our next meeting as User Voice is a planned agenda item.

	


	5.
	Standards Report  
	

	
	JM presented the annual Standards Report and highlighted the following key areas: 

Current levels of performance across all key stages:

· Most key stages and in most indicators are above national average in Merton;
· 4 RI schools, however all are on track to make progress;

· In Year 1, the proportion of pupils achieving the expected standard in the Phonics Screening Check has risen by three percentage points to 80%, which is just below the national and Outer London averages;

· KS1 core subjects are in line with the national averages in reading and mathematics and just below in writing.
· At the end of KS2 the proportion of pupils achieving the new expected standard in the core subjects is 57% and four percentage points above the national average;  
· No schools were below the Department for Education (DfE) floor standard;
· One primary school has hit the threshold for the new DfE Coasting Schools standard;
· KS4 – mainly good progress when young people come into Merton schools;
· KS5 – performance is broadly in line with national averages with the regard to the majority of indicators.
· The number of permanent exclusions fell in 2015/16.  There is a continued trend that no primary aged pupil has been permanently excluded.  
· Attendance levels in primary and secondary schools have continued to be above national and London averages;
· The new Persistent Absence (PA) threshold is now 10% (a much more challenging target for schools): however, Merton figures are better than National and London;
· Those children without an EHCP, but require SEN support, are not making the same level of progress, however, this is a national trend.  This is an area that officers will focus on;
· There is partnership working across schools to support narrowing the gap and this is being monitored to ensure that interventions are making a difference.

	


	6.
	Merton Wellbeing Model Refresh 
	

	
	A task and finish group have now concluded the review of the Merton Wellbeing Model refresh, reviewed the Vaules and Ambitions of the Childrens Trust and agreed to continues to work to these stanadards. 

The practice model “Signs of Safety” has been agreed as a key practice tool to enable effective enagegement with children and families. A presentation will be delivered to partners on the model to enable a reflection on how this approach could be used across the partnership. 

An action plan to take on further work in relation to the Wellbeing model refresh will be agreed at the MSCB away day, this will include a review of the Common and Shared Assessment (CASA). 


	

	7.
	CYPP Update Report 
	

	
	NC presented the quarterly monitoring report on the progress in delivering the Children and Young People’s Plan 2016/19 and highlighted the key activities against each priority area:

Priority Area 1:  Children in need of early help and those subject to the effects of disadvantage
· A number of recommendations presented at the MSCB awayday in March 2017.  A smaller group has been tasked to map out this work;

· Focus on improving ‘school readiness’ scores;

· Build on success of the Transforming Families programme to turn around the lies of families.  The Dept for Communities and Local Government released a report outlining early findings from the evaluation of the national Troubled Families Programme 2015-20, and Merton came out well in the evaluation;
· One red indicator:  number of 2 year olds accessing ‘free child places’.  Strategy is in place and work underway with Health on two year old checks.
Priority Area 2:  Safeguarding Children and Young People

· Next MSCB meeting will focus on the learning from the recent multi-agency audits of cases;

· A Learning Improvement Review has been undertaken following the recent Serious Case Review which has provided learning for our Think Family approach which will be strengthened across all areas to ensure a golden thread;
· The Neglect Strategy was updated in March 2017 and will be discussed at the next MSCB meeting;
· Merton’s Single Point of Access service continues to offer a responsive triage to all referrals received (average wait of 9 days from Triage to Assessment).  The volume of referrals has resulted in less Tier 3 services and so deep dive work is currently being undertaken;
· One red indicator:  percentage of quorate attendance at child protection conferences.  Benchmarking is not available, however, agencies are being challenged.
Priority Area 3:  Looked After Children and Care Leavers

· The Virtual School continues to work with Early Years to develop robust early years Personal Education Plans;

· There were 41 LAC on roll across Merton schools and academies during 2015-16;  

· Network and training sessions for designated leads has been introduced, as well as a toolkit for self review and use of the pupil premium and measuring its impact.

· One red indicator:  placement stability performance.

Priority Area 4:  Narrowing the gap in educational outcomes an opportunity

· One red indicator:  parentage of surplus places at secondary school year 7 (including academies).  This is slightly higher than the target, but still within an acceptable range.

Priority Area 5:  Engage and enable young people to achieve better outcomes

· The Risk and Resilience Service has moved into its second delivery year and it continues to offer commissioning challenge and support with regard to delivery through ongoing monitoring.  There have been lots of achievements, which were noted.

Priority Area 6:  Children with special educational needs and disabilities

· Merton is developing a Whole Life ASD strategy taking a holistic ‘life course’ approach.  This work is being delivered by Public Health with input from stakeholders: a steering group and reference group has been established;

· The Local Offer has been updated recently with 2 new SEN travel assistance policies.  Travel training opportunities have been extended to all children with an EHCP;

· One red indicator:  percentage of new Education Heath and Care Plans issued within 20 weeks.  Work is in progress to increase this figure; the number of Tribunal /mediation requests have dropped considerably.


	

	8.
	Any Other Business 
	

	
	South Thames College

BS confirmed that the merger is pressing ahead between Kingston, Carshalton and South Thames Colleges.  Merton College will be reinstated.

On behalf of the Board, YS thanked BS for her contribution to Merton over the past 30 years and wished her well for her retirement.

Children’s Centre Programme

JM said that the new children’s centre programme has been launched.

Activity Survey

KS wished to report a good story:  Merton are now in the top quantile nationally. Most stay on in education from Merton schools within our 6th forms, Merton College and apprenticeships.

One New Merton

JG highlighted the launch of this new initiative, which will provide healthy living advice and support to targeted groups.  More information can be found here:  https://www.oneyoumerton.org/
YMCA
BS said that the YMCA is undergoing a restructure and that he is now strategic lead for the East and West of London.

Young Carers

MM said that her agency is also undergoing a restructure.  The Young Carers project has moved to more 1:1 work and school work.  

Awarded funding for Lloyds Foundation for individual work with 17-24 year olds.  Links are being built for two way education with employers.    It was agreed that this should be shared within the Young People Together magazine.

	JG

	
	Dates of Future Meetings
	

	
	The following dates were noted by the Board and SG undertook to send out diary invitations:


21 July 2017 

3 November 2017

23 February 2018 

25 May 2018 

All meetings will be held at the Chaucer Centre between 1.30 - 4.30 pm.
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